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“ 3	Simple	Strategies	To	Start	Growing		
Vegetables	And	Herbs	Indoors	”	

 

Stacey Murphy 

Marjory:	 Hello	and	welcome	to	the	Homegrown	Food	Summit.	This	is	Marjory	
Wildcraft,	and	I'm	your	host	and	guide.	

	 This	summit	is	brought	to	you	by	the	Grow	Network,	which	is	the	
premiere	community	who	grow	their	own	food	and	make	their	own	
medicine.	This	next	presentation	is	for	you	if	you	have	not	yet	grown	
anything.	It's	a	fabulous,	fabulous	presentation	for	beginners.	And	
then	for	those	who	have	never	grown	anything	indoors,	it's	also	a	
really,	really	good	presentation.	

	 And	our	presenter	is	none	other	than	the	amazing	Stacey	Murphy.	
Stacey	has	helped	thousands	of	new	gardeners	from	six	continents	
grow	vegetables	and	herbs	in	small	spaces,	so	they	can	really	enjoy	
fresh,	affordable	vegetables	and	a	happy	healthy	life.	

	 She	definitely	will	show	you	how	to	do	this.	And	she's	been	doing	it	
since	1979	herself.	And	her	super	power	is	packing,	literally,	tons	of	
vegetables	into	small,	tight	spaces.	And	actually	you'll	love	some	of	
the	footage	in	here,	where	she	was	talking	about	living	in	Brooklyn,	
in	a	little	tiny,	tiny	apartment,	and	how	she	still	managed	to	grow	
food	in	there.	

	 Stacey's	getting	to	be	quite	famous.	She	was	featured	in	Martha	
Stewart	Radio,	and	PBS's	Growing	a	Greener	World.	And	Stacey	
believes	that	growing	food	organically	is	the	best	health	plan	for	
people,	communities,	and	the	earth.	

	 So,	this	is	a	fabulous	thing.	It's	also	great,	as	Stacey	will	point	out,	you	
can	grow	food	without	much	space,	without	even	sunlight.	So	these	
are	techniques	that	can	work	in	the	cold	of	winter	up	in	the	North	
Pole.	I	bet	Santa	Claus	is	doing	this.	
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	 Here's	Stacey	Murphy	and	how	to	grow	vegetables	and	herbs,	
indoors.	

Stacey:	 Well,	hello.	Stacey	Murphy	here,	and	today,	I'm	going	to	show	you	
three	simple	strategies	to	grow	vegetables	and	herbs	indoors,	so	you	
can	enjoy	homegrown	fresh	food	even	when	you	think	you	don't	
have	a	space	for	a	garden	and	even	when	it's	winter	or	it's	cold	
outside.	Did	you	know	that	plants,	they	lose	precious	nutrients	from	
the	moment	you	harvest	them,	so	growing	your	own	fresh	
vegetables	right	on	your	kitchen	counter	ensures	you	of	the	
healthiest	food	on	your	plate.	By	the	way,	everybody	says	that	
homegrown	tastes	better	too.	Fresh	vegetables	and	herbs,	they	keep	
our	guts	healthy,	so	you	can	avoid	all	those	chronic	diseases.	

	 Fresh	food	keeps	your	brain	healthy,	so	you	can	stay	clear	and	
focused	and	keep	your	energy	levels	high	all	through	the	days,	so	you	
can	do	all	the	fun	things	you	want	to	do	in	life.	Plus,	you	know	exactly	
where	your	food	is	coming	from	and	exactly	how	it	was	grown	and	
that	gives	you	peace	of	mind	and	the	freedom	from	relying	in	what's	
available	at	the	market.	We	all	know	why	growing	our	food	is	the	
best	possible	health	option,	but	have	you	ever	wondered	why	some	
people	say	that	vegetable	and	herb	gardening	is	so	easy	and	others	
struggle	to	get	any	harvest	or	simply	don't	have	the	time	to	get	
started?	

	 In	this	presentation,	I'm	going	to	show	you	three	simple	strategies	to	
fit	growing	vegetables	and	herbs	into	your	busy	lifestyle	and	less	time	
than	you	think.	We're	talking	about	indoor	gardening,	so	no	excuses	
that	the	weather	isn't	right.	You	can	garden	from	the	warmth	of	your	
kitchen	or	your	living	room.	Are	you	ready	to	get	started?	Before	we	
do,	go	ahead	and	click	the	link	next	to	this	video	and	download	your	
copy	of	the	vegetable	and	herb	varieties	that	grow	best	indoors,	so	
you	can	get	started	right	away	and	I'll	talk	more	about	that	later	in	
this	presentation.	

	 For	some	of	you,	you	may	not	have	started	a	garden	yet,	and	even	
though	fresh	food	is	important	to	you	and	you	want	a	garden,	you	
haven't	started	yet,	I	totally	get	that	because	there's	so	much	garden	
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information	out	there,	so	it	can	be	hard	to	figure	out	where	to	start	
and	I'm	so	glad	you're	here	because	an	indoor	vegetable	and	herb	
garden	is	a	great	place	to	start,	but	I'm	also	guessing	that	for	many	of	
you	this	is	not	your	first	attempt	to	make	your	gardening	simpler.	The	
first	thing	I	want	to	mention	is	if	you	have	experienced	a	lot	of	
garden	letdowns	like	past	diseases,	plants	just	dying	for	no	good	
reason,	you	are	definitely	not	alone.	

	 If	you've	been	trying	to	get	started	growing	your	own	vegetables	and	
herbs	for	some	time	and	you	feel	like	you're	missing	something	or	
you	felt	overwhelmed	because	it	seems	so	complicated	and	time	
consuming,	I	want	to	put	those	fears	to	rest.	You	can	master	these	
three	simple	strategies	to	get	your	indoor	garden	started	right	and	in	
less	time	than	you	think.	I'll	be	sharing	some	awesome	ideas	with	you	
here	today.	That's	what	we're	here	for,	to	discover	how	to	get	your	
indoor	vegetable	garden	done	so	that	you	can	get	on	with	your	day.	

	 Now,	if	you're	like	me,	you	have	a	dream	to	nourish	you	and	your	
loved	ones	with	fresh	foods	so	you	can	enjoy	a	long	healthy	life	but	
without	spending	all	of	your	time	and	energy	doing	that	and	I'm	
going	to	show	you	how	to	make	that	happen	during	this	
presentation.	My	goal	for	this	presentation	is	to	help	two	types	of	
people.	For	those	of	you	who	are	beginners,	you're	going	to	discover	
simple	strategies	to	get	started	growing	food	indoors,	in	your	homes	
right	away,	and	for	more	experienced	growers,	you're	going	to	
discover	ways	to	streamline	and	extend	those	efforts	indoors	and	
maybe	pick	up	a	couple	of	big	ideas	for	how	to	expand.	Okay,	I	also	
have	two	intentions	for	this	presentation.	

	 The	only	way	for	you	to	absolutely	surround	yourself	year	round	with	
fresh	organic	food	is	to	get	an	easy	indoor	garden	started.	Easy	is	the	
keyword	here	and	the	only	way	for	you	to	get	your	indoor	garden	
started	right	is	to	discover	the	five	essentials	of	a	good	modular	
system.	You	can	scale	it	up	and	you	can	scale	it	down	depending	on	
your	needs.	I've	trained	thousands	of	growers	on	six	different	
continents	how	to	get	the	most	out	of	their	gardens	with	the	least	
amount	of	effort	and	my	students	have	grown	a	lot	of	food	for	
themselves,	their	loved	ones	and	their	communities.	What	could	you	
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do	with	8	pounds	of	fresh	homegrown	chard	and	kale	each	week	and	
that's	about	16	bunches	of	greens	from	a	store.	

	 Here's	the	deal,	let's	talk	about	what's	possible	with	indoor	vegetable	
and	herb	gardens.	To	begin,	here's	a	quick	story	about	how	easy	your	
indoor	garden	could	be.	Here's	me	as	a	kid.	About	10	years	ago,	I	felt	
really	disconnected	from	fresh	food.	I	started	craving	those	
handpicked	garden	fresh	meals	that	I	remembered	from	my	
childhood	and	this	is	my	mom's	garden.	This	photo,	this	is	their	rock	
garden,	so	it's	not	their	vegetable	garden.	They	also	had	a	huge	
vegetable	garden.	At	the	time,	10	years	ago,	I	just	felt	really	
disconnected	from	this	feeling	of	going	out	and	picking	fresh	food.	It	
was	so	out	of	reach	thinking	about	gardening.	

	 I	was	living	in	Brooklyn	in	a	tiny	studio	apartment	and	there	was	
barely	any	light,	there	was	no	yard,	so	I	was	super	busy.	I	was	
working	overtime	and	I	was	also	commuting	and	maybe	you	can	
relate	to	that.	Oh,	did	I	mention?	It	was	winter	in	Brooklyn	and	
extremely	cold	outside,	so	I	kept	complaining	that	I	wanted	a	garden	
but	I	had	no	time	to	find	a	garden	space	and	I	had	no	garden	space.	I	
complained	about	it	so	much	that	my	friend	finally	said	to	me,	"You	
talk	about	this	all	the	time,	so	why	don't	you	just	set	up	a	little	indoor	
garden	to	get	yourself	started	and	maybe	it	will	take	away	the	
sadness	until	you	find	an	outdoor	growing	space?"	

	 Now,	why	didn't	I	think	of	that?	This	is	one	of	the	benefits	of	an	
indoor	garden.	It	can	be	a	stepping	stone	to	a	larger	outdoor	garden	
later.	Frankly,	I	was	so	fixated	on	wanting	that	outdoor	garden	that	it	
never	occurred	to	me	that	I	could	get	started	right	away	with	the	
space	that	I	had.	I	did	some	research.	I	started	growing	a	couple	fun	
things,	and	just	a	couple	of	weeks,	a	couple	of	weeks,	I	was	up	and	
running.	That	winter	I	grew	several	trays	of	arugula,	mustard	green,	
spinach	and	basil,	so	I	could	enjoy	winter	salads	all	winter	long.	

	 I	have	to	say,	there	are	a	lot	of	fun	salad	greens	to	grow	when	you're	
growing	it	yourself,	so	you	get	to	decide	what	exciting	flavors	you're	
going	to	pair	together	for	your	perfect	salad,	so	no	more	wimpy	
tasting	greens.	These	salads	are	packed	with	flavor,	the	kind	of	salad	



  
 

 7 

that	you	simply	mix	in	a	little	bit	of	orange	and	it	tastes	amazing,	but	
the	miraculous	thing	to	me	were	the	pea	shoots.	Pee	shoots	and	
sunflower	shoots,	they	make	me	so	happy	because	they	were	ready	
to	eat	in	just	seven	days.	Why	hadn't	I	done	this	sooner?	Can	you	
imagine	seven	days	you	could	picking	food?	In	seven	days,	I	felt	this	
pride	and	joy	and	the	best	part	is	that	the	shoots,	they	didn't	need	
any	light.	

	 I	felt	like	I	was	cheating	my	way	to	fresh	food	without	having	a	
garden.	After	I	cut	the	pea	shoots	the	first	time,	they	grew	back	in	
another	seven	days,	so	more	fresh	foods.	Here,	I	was	14	days	later	
with	many	servings	of	shoots	for	all	my	salads.	Now,	the	sunflowers,	
they	are	done	the	moment	you	cut	them,	but	the	peas,	they	grow	
back	about	50%	for	another	round	in	seven	days	and	there's	magic	to	
things	that	come	in	seven	days	because	we	typically	build	daily	and	
weekly	rituals.	On	a	Saturday	morning	after	going	to	the	farmers'	
market,	I	would	seed	another	tray	of	shoots	and	I	would	have	a	
nonstop	supply	of	crunchy	greens	every	week.	I	was	so	happy	that	I	
almost	forgot	about	wanting	an	outdoor	garden.	

	 I	was	saying	there's	a	magic	to	these	things	that	come	in	seven	days	
because	we	naturally	create	weekly	organization	in	our	lives	to	help	
us	simplify	the	chaos	of	life.	To	help	you	organize	your	life,	you	might	
have	typical	Monday	activities	like	going	to	Yoga	or	Tuesday	activities	
going	to	a	meeting	or	whatever	it	is.	Planting	seeds	could	be	one	of	
those	and	it	takes	just	a	couple	of	minutes.	We	also	have	daily	habits	
like	brushing	our	teeth	and	you	could	make	your	simple	garden	a	
daily	habit	too.	If	your	shoots	are	sitting	on	your	counter	top	and	you	
see	them	daily,	you're	going	to	remember	to	mist	them	in	the	
morning	and	it	would	become	second	nature	like	brushing	your	
teeth.	

	 When	your	greens	are	the	right	size	for	harvest,	they	are	right	there	
waiting	for	you	on	the	kitchen	counter.	Planting	seeds	is	just	a	weekly	
habit	and	misting	those	trays	with	some	water	could	be	just	your	
morning	ritual	and	harvesting	your	greens	could	also	be	your	
morning	ritual	for	your	meals.	Gardening,	it	could	be	a	habit	that	only	
takes	you	a	couple	of	minutes	each	week.	It's	pretty	spectacular,	
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right?	You	might	be	thinking	growing	shoots	and	salad	greens	indoors	
is	not	gardening.	I	get	it.	My	brain	was	so	focused	on	big	outdoor	
gardens,	but	here's	what	I	realized	and	when	you	realize	this	one	
simple	fact	your	whole	world	changes.	Your	garden	can	be	anything.	

	 It	can	be	whatever	you	want	it	to	be,	whatever	size	you	want	it	to	be,	
wherever	you	want	it	to	be.	You	are	setting	the	rules	here,	so	
whatever	growing	style	makes	you	happy,	you're	gardening.	In	so	
many	aspects	of	life,	we've	been	trained	to	think	that	working	harder	
means	getting	more	of	what	we	want,	that	bigger	is	better,	that	
more	work	somehow	is	going	to	provide	more	food,	that	big	outdoor	
garden	is	going	to	provide	the	food	that	you	want,	but	an	indoor	
garden	can't,	but	in	an	indoor	garden,	working	smarter	is	the	key	to	
spending	just	a	couple	of	minutes	each	day	and	having	a	thriving	
vegetable	and	herb	garden.	You	can	get	a	lot	out	of	a	small	garden	
indoors.	

	 Students	in	my	Grow	Your	Own	Vegetables	class,	even	if	they	already	
have	outdoor	gardens	like	Carla	here	are	loving	these	indoor	winter	
green	gardens.	She's	in	Colorado	Mountains	and	it's	already	cold	
outside	this	time	of	the	year.	She's	bringing	plants	indoors	with	her,	
so	she	can	keep	enjoying	fresh	food	year	round	and	all	of	the	greens	
that	she's	growing	are	a	big	impact	on	her	health	and	the	cool	thing	
is	that	when	you	do	this,	you	might	get	to	a	point	where	indoor	
gardening	replaces	going	to	the	grocery	store,	so	gardening	actually	
can	save	you	time	because	you	never	run	to	the	store	for	fresh	
ingredients.	

	 Just	to	show	you	what's	possible	with	these	indoor	garden,	here	I've	
showed	you	really	simply	what	can	happen	with	just	a	couple	of	
trays.	I'm	going	to	share	a	couple	of	examples	of	inspiring	big	gardens	
here.	Notice	which	ones	here	are	drawn	too	in	this	presentation.	I'm	
going	to	show	you	how	to	start	small	and	then	scale	up	when	you're	
ready.	The	first	type	of	indoor	gardens	are	shelf	systems.	These	are	
the	easiest	kinds	of	indoor	gardens	because	you	probably	already	
have	shelves	in	your	house	somewhere	that	you	could	use	and	
shelves	can	be	in	any	room.	You	can	wake	up	to	them	in	your	
bedroom.	
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	 They	can	be	in	your	kitchen,	wherever	and	they	can	be	as	small	or	
large	as	you	like.	Right	now,	I'm	sitting	at	a	desk,	and	below	me,	
there	are	two	shelves	where	I'm	growing	food.	This	can	be	
incorporated	anywhere	and	I'm	going	to	show	in	just	a	moment	
shelves	make	it	very	easy	to	incorporate	the	five	essentials	that	you	
need	for	a	good	modular	system.	Shelf	systems	are	really	the	
simplest	ways	for	you	to	get	started	when	you	don't	know	what	
you're	doing	when	you're	just	beginning.	The	next	type	of	style	of	
system	are	hanging	systems	and	there's	a	variety	of	hanging	systems.	

	 They	can	hang	from	the	ceiling.	They	can	hang	from	the	walls.	It's	a	
creative	way	to	make	more	space	for	edible	plants	in	your	home	
when	you	have	no	shelves	and	no	floor	space,	but	there	are	issues	
with	these	hanging	systems	that	make	it	not	as	easy	to	grow	and	I'll	
share	some	of	those	challenges	with	you	in	this	presentation.	Then	
there	are	tower	systems	which	are	free	standing.	These	are	
essentially	furniture,	so	you	have	to	have	floor	space	in	order	to	use	
them	and	these	prefabricated	systems	that's	actually	called	the	
tower	garden.	A	single	tower	is	as	a	unit	that	you	buy	and	it	can	
produce	quite	a	bit	of	food.	That's	the	third	type	of	system,	is	a	tower	
system	that	sits	on	a	ground.	

	 The	fourth	kind	of	system	is	one	that	is	more	for	designers	and	
creative.	This	is	where	you	can	get	big,	you	can	get	very	creative.	You	
can	design	your	own	modular	system	and	here	is	a	garden	pod	
designed	by	Ikea	on	the	left.	It's	large.	It's	an	actual	room	that	you	
can	sit	in	and	then	you	can	also	create	elements	in	your	house,	like	a	
long	modular	greenhouse	that's	along	the	south	face	of	your	room.	
Then	you	can	also	create	furniture	where	you	integrate	the	grow	
system.	These	systems,	they	require	a	bit	more	investment	because	
they	require	some	design	time	and	you're	integrating	them	into	
furniture	and	into	your	house.	They	are	a	beautiful	feature	for	your	
home	if	you	want	to	feature	yourself	as	somebody	living	a	green	
lifestyle	surrounded	by	plants.	

	 Now,	before	you	all	go	crazy	with	these	huge	indoor	gardens,	I	
promised	simple,	right?	Let's	start	simple	and	work	our	way	up,	
okay?	Here's	what	we're	going	to	cover	in	this	presentation.	I'm	
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going	to	share	three	strategies,	so	you	can	get	your	indoor	garden	
started	right	and	you	can	enjoy	homegrown	nutrient	rich	food	and	
feel	great.	Sound	good?	Strategy	number	one	is	to	start	with	what's	
available	at	the	grocery	store	and	simply	re-grow	it.	I'll	show	you	how	
to	do	that.	Strategy	number	two	is	to	create	a	simple	modular	size	
for	your	indoor	garden	that	can	be	easily	scaled	up	or	down	with	
time.	Get	one	single	module	and	figure	that	out	so	that	you	can	make	
it	any	size	that	you	want	for	your	home.	

	 Strategy	number	three	is	to	make	your	indoor	garden	easier	with	
varieties	that	do	well	indoors	and	a	water	strategy	that's	going	to	
work	for	you	in	the	long	run.	Here	we	go.	Strategy	number	one,	start	
with	what's	available	at	the	grocery	store	and	simply	regrow.	A	quick	
story	here,	I	was	visiting	my	friend's	house	once,	and	when	I	arrived,	
her	daughter	opened	the	door	to	greet	me	and	grabbed	my	hand	and	
she	dragged	me	excited	to	this	closet.	She	opened	the	doors	and	the	
whole	closet	was	covered	in	new	grow	lamps	and	filled	with	
vegetables	and	herbs	and	I	asked	her	how	this	happened	and	she	
pointed	to	one	of	her	little	bean	plants.	

	 She	told	me	her	teacher	had	the	class	sprout	beans	in	class	and	take	
home	those	bean	sprouts	to	show	their	parents.	How	many	times	
have	you	seen	kids	do	this,	sprout	something	and	then	take	it	home	
and	then	what	do	you	do	with	it?	My	friend	told	me	that	her	
daughter	was	so	excited	that	she	made	the	whole	family	plant	the	
bean	to	see	what	would	happen.	They	basically	put	it	in	a	jar	with	a	
little	bit	of	a	paper	towel	to	keep	the	root	systems	moist	and	that's	
all	they	did	and	they	watch	the	bean	plant	grow	every	day.	That	
single	plant	surprised	and	delighted	them	every	day	as	it	sprouted	
new	leaves.	

	 This	came	from	the	grocery,	this	original	bean.	Then	one	day,	the	
plant	flowered	and	they	were	having	so	much	fun	that	they	added	
more	plants	to	their	little	indoor	garden	that	used	to	have	just	this	
one	bean.	They	added	a	second	plant,	a	third	plant	until	they	had	so	
many	of	them	that	they	needed	a	place	to	put	them	all	and	they	
created	this	MAD	goal	indoor	vegetable	and	herb	garden	in	a	closet.	
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This	is	the	lesson	of	this	bean	sprout,	small	things	in	our	daily	
environment	can	have	a	massive	impact	over	time.	

	 This	first	strategy	that	I'm	about	to	share	is	about	how	adding	one	
small	thing	into	your	environment	can	bring	the	magic	of	the	indoor	
garden	to	you	right	in	this	moment.	You	can	start	this.	You	can	go	to	
the	grocery	store	and	start	this	right	away	and	you	may	have	
discovered	this	already	especially	if	you	have	a	little	experience	with	
gardens.	There	are	lots	of	vegetable	and	herb	plants	that	grow	back	
when	they're	cut,	but	you	have	to	know	the	right	way	to	cut	them.	
Farmers	call	these	types	of	plant	and	cut	and	come	again.	

	 They're	usually	referring	to	harvesting	these	plants	out	in	the	field	
somewhere	and	then	the	plant	will	grow	back	for	another	harvest,	
but	you	can	also	do	this	with	fresh	foods	that	you	buy	at	the	grocery	
store	or	farmers'	market.	Here	in	the	screen	are	my	pea	sprouts	and	
remember	I	mentioned	that	I	cut	them	and	then	seven	days	they	
grew	back.	When	you	cut	them	just	above	the	first	leaf,	what	
happens	is	they	will	send	out	another	shoot,	so	they	are	what	are	
called	cut	and	come	again	and	there	are	lots	of	different	types	of	
plants	that	are	cut	and	come	again	and	you	can	take	advantage	of	
this.	

	 Maybe	you've	seen	this	trick	before,	instead	of	pulling	apart	your	
celery	and	eating	all	of	it,	simply	cut	it	down	within	an	inch	or	two	of	
the	base	and	then	place	that	in	a	shallow	bowl	of	water	and	guess	
what?	It	will	continue	to	shoot	up	new	celery	growth.	I've	done	this	
on	sunny	window	ledges.	It	works	for	celery	and	lettuce	and	fennel	
and	bunching	onions	otherwise	known	as	scallions.	It	works	for	garlic.	
It	will	turn	into	garlic	chives.	It	works	for	lettuces	and	bok	choy.	It	
even	works	for	sweet	potato	greens.	It	even	works	for	things	like	
beet	tops	and	carrot	tops.	I	call	these	types	of	plants	mound-type	
plants	because	they	grow	in	a	mound.	

	 What	that	means	is	that	the	outer	growth	is	the	older	growth	that	
can	be	cut	away	when	you	don't	need	it	and	the	inner	growth	is	
where	the	new	growth	is	going	form	giving	the	right	conditions.	
Basically,	the	right	conditions	here	is	just	putting	these	plants	in	a	
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little	bit	of	water	and	they	regrow.	Different	plants	will	take	different	
amounts	of	time	to	regrow,	but	you	can	cut	them	whenever	you	
want	and	eat	them.	They're	your	plants	to	work	with	and	more	will	
grow	back.	For	a	lot	of	people,	things	like	bok	choy	and	celery,	they	
enjoy	cuttings	after	just	10	days.	Sometimes	bunching	onions	or	the	
scallions	take	a	little	bit	longer	than	that.	

	 Now	a	lot	of	people	talk	about	the	strategy,	this	regrow	strategy	as	a	
way	to	stretch	your	grocery	dollars	to	make	more	food	from	what	
you're	already	buying	at	the	store,	or	if	you	have	a	garden,	to	
produce	more	harvest	from	what	you	have	already	grown,	but	I	think	
there's	a	bigger	benefit	here	that	goes	unnoticed.	The	biggest	benefit	
is	that	you	have	something	growing	right	there	in	your	kitchen.	It	
helps	you	feel	successful.	You	already	feel	like	an	indoor	gardener.	
When	you	have	something	visible	and	tangible	that	you	can	celebrate	
daily,	it	helps	keep	your	momentum	moving	forward	and	remember	
why	you	do	it.	

	 Guess	what	else	happens?	You	start	to	notice	how	plants	grow.	You	
start	to	learn	about	them	if	this	is	new	to	you.	You	see	what	to	
expect	and	your	confidence	grows	as	the	plants	do	too.	It's	such	a	
simple	strategy	that	people	overlook	this	all	the	time,	this	simple	
regrow	method,	but	humans	like	to	over	complicate	things,	but	this	
really	could	be	something	fast	and	easy	for	you	to	experiment	with	
today.	Like	today,	go	out	to	the	grocery	store	and	go	get	some	celery,	
go	get	some	scallions,	go	get	some	lettuce,	eat	the	food,	cut	the	
plants	and	regrow	them.	This	is	how	you	create	a	green	lifestyle	full	
of	fresh	food.	

	 You	build	a	habit	where	you	can	appreciate	the	plants	turning	into	
food	that	nourishes	you	each	day	because	these	baby	steps	of	having	
these	plants	around	you,	these	baby	steps	lead	to	big	wins.	Soon,	
you're	going	to	be	so	comfortable	with	these	plants	in	your	life,	
they're	going	to	invite	a	lot	more	of	them	in	and	you	look	around	for	
where	in	your	house	you	might	start	more	vegetables	from	seed.	
Now,	when	you	want	to	grow	from	seed,	now	we're	talking	about	
growing	an	indoor	garden.	That	leads	us	to	strategy	number	two.	
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	 You're	going	to	create	a	simple	modular	size	for	your	indoor	garden	
that	can	be	easily	scaled	up	or	down	with	time.	I	mentioned	earlier	
that	I	started	my	first	indoor	garden	when	I	was	living	in	a	tiny	studio	
apartment	in	Brooklyn	and	that	apartment	was	so	small	that	you	
could	open	the	refrigerator	door	from	inside	the	bathroom.	That's	
pretty	crazy!	I	had	10	books.	If	I	bought	a	new	one,	one	of	the	old	
ones	had	to	go.	There	is	simple	no	room	for	anything	that	was	not	a	
number	one	priority	and	fresh	food	was	a	priority	for	me.	I	started	an	
indoor	garden.	

	 If	I	could	grow	a	garden	in	that	tiny	apartment,	you	can	find	some	
space	to	grow	wherever	you	are,	especially	if	you	are	committed	to	
nourishing	yourself	with	fresh	homegrown	food.	When	I	was	
designing	what	my	indoor	garden	might	look	like,	I	realized	my	
biggest	asset	was	this	long	wall	where	we	could	an	install	shelves	
spanning	the	entire	length	from	floor	to	ceiling	if	we	wanted	and	the	
shelves	really	helped	to	organize	the	room.	We	put	everything	on	
those	shelves,	our	books,	our	stuff	and	we	also	had	our	desk	as	one	
of	those	lower	shelves.	When	we	organized	all	of	our	stuff,	we	had	
two	little	shelves	that	were	available	for	the	indoor	garden	and	we	
figured	it	was	enough	to	start.	

	 The	cool	thing	was	that	each	shelf	was	modular,	so	if	we	designed	
something	that	worked	for	one	work	shelf,	we	knew	it	would	work	
later	when	we	expanded	to	other	shelves.	Now,	I	wish	I	had	some	
photos	to	share	from	this	time,	but	this	was	years	ago	back	before	
most	cellphones	had	screens	or	cameras.	Think	about	this	for	a	
moment,	two	shelves.	That's	what	we	had,	basically	like	this	size.	
These	trays	were	our	modular	system.	Do	you	have	two	shelves	
somewhere	that	you	could	convert	to	an	indoor	garden?	This	is	right	
under	my	desk	right	now	as	I'm	talking.	This	is	a	simple	set	up	and	it	
doesn't	take	much	space.	

	 These	trays	are	about,	if	you	hold	your	hands	up	to	about	width	of	
your	shoulders,	that's	about	how	wide	these	shelves	are.	In	a	
moment,	I'm	going	to	show	you	a	couple	of	different	versions	of	
modular	systems,	so	that	you	might	see	which	one	is	going	to	be	
right	for	you.	Now,	unless	you	are	already	a	seasoned	gardener,	you	
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don't	go	from	growing	just	a	couple	of	small	things	like	that	regrow	
strategy	that	I	talked	about	and	scale	up	to	these	like	giant	rooms	all	
at	once.	You	don't	do	this	overnight	unless	you	are	a	seasoned	
gardener	and	you	know	what	you're	doing	because	a	huge	indoor	
garden	with	lots	of	lights	can	get	expensive	to	build	and	maintain.	

	 You	want	to	make	sure	you're	successful	growing	food	at	a	small	
scale	before	you	invest	everything	you	have	and	scale	up.	You	want	
to	get	this	unit	size,	this	modular	size	working	properly	first,	so	it's	
easy	to	scale.	Like	I	mentioned,	in	this	case,	I'm	going	to	talk	about	
shelf	systems	here	for	a	moment	because	it's	the	easiest	way	to	get	
started	and	these	trays	are	one	of	the	easy	modules	to	start	with.	
There	are	three	basic	modular	systems.	We've	talked	about	them	
already,	the	shelf	systems,	the	hanging	systems	and	tower	systems.	
We're	going	to	start	with	the	shelf	system.	It's	the	most	basic.	

	 Like	I	said,	if	you're	getting	started,	this	is	going	to	be	the	easiest	
thing	for	you	to	create	and	any	shelves	that	you	have,	they	work	just	
fine	and	you	can	buy	systems	that	are	all	set	up	that	are	going	to	
make	your	life	really	easy,	but	you	can	also	create	them	yourself.	To	
get	yourself	set	up,	there	are	basically	five	essentials	that	you	need	
to	ensure	that	your	plants	are	going	to	thrive.	What	are	those	five	
essentials?	The	first	essential	is	that	you	need	to	choose	your	
growing	medium.	Growing	medium	is	if	you	are	outdoors,	soil	is	a	
growing	medium,	but	indoors,	you're	not	going	to	use	soil	because	it	
just	doesn't	work	indoors.	It's	too	heavy.	It's	not	going	to	work.	

	 You're	going	to	use	either	potting	mix	or	you're	going	to	choose	a	
hydroponic	system	and	there	are	benefits	and	drawbacks	to	both	of	
those	systems.	I'm	going	to	talk	about	the	potting	mix	side	of	this	
during	this	presentation	because	it's	the	easiest	to	get	started.	The	
materials	are	readily	available.	The	systems	are	little	bit	lower	tech	
and	you	don't	have	to	learn	all	about	what	water	and	pumps	and	all	
these	things.	In	the	long	run,	you	might	choose	to	go	to	hydroponic,	
but	let's	start	simple.	Let's	start	with	this	potting	mix	inside	of	trays.	
This	presentation	is	too	short	to	go	into	all	the	details	of	hydroponics.	
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	 The	second	essential	that	you	need,	and	when	you're	looking	for	a	
good	potting	mix	I	should	mention	that,	later	on	I	talk	about	
fertilizers,	you	want	to	find	products	that	are	organic.	You	want	them	
that	have	OMRI	listing,	so	I'll	show	you	what	that	means	and	CDFA	
labels	on	the	bottles	as	well.	Essential	number	two	are	containers.	
You	need	to	decide	what	kind	of	container	you're	going	to	grow	your	
plants	inside	of	and	the	hydroponic	stuff,	you're	going	to	be	growing	
in	tubes	like	that	previous	image	that	shows	like	a	tube	where	your	
plants	are	growing	inside	of	that	and	the	waters	below	it.	

	 For	your	potting	mix	style,	I	would	highly	recommend	grabbing	these	
trays.	They're	free	at	the	nursery	store,	at	the	garden	nurseries	and	
you	can	get	ones	that	have	a	bottom	in	them	or	what	I	like	to	use	are	
these	ones	that	are	the	netting	the	kind	of	lightweight	ones.	All	of	
those	are	lying	around	the	garden	nursery	stores,	easy	to	grab	and	all	
you	really	need	to	do	is	lay	in	a	little	piece	of	newspaper	and	that	will	
hold	your	potting	mix	in,	so	it's	very	simple	to	use	one	of	these.	
They're	readily	available,	easy	to	use	which	is	why	I	like	them.	

	 By	the	way,	because	these	trays	are	of	certain	size,	if	you're	getting	
lights,	which	we're	going	to	talk	about	in	just	a	minute,	these	trays	
work	really	well	with	the	standard-sized	lights.	Two	trays	is	usually	a	
4-foot	long	lamp	or	one	of	these	trays	is	good	for	like	a	2-foot	lamp.	
Let's	talk	about	essential	number	three	which	is	light.	You	need	light	
for	your	indoor	garden.	There	are	two	different	styles.	There's	LED	
and	there's	fluorescent.	If	you're	just	getting	started,	the	LEDs	can	be	
a	little	bit	cost	prohibitive.	The	benefits	to	the	LED	is	if	you're	
growing,	sometimes	you	can	have	the	grow	lamps	a	little	further	
away	from	the	plants	which	is	one	of	the	benefits.	

	 Fluorescents,	they're	just	easier	to	come	by,	usually	a	little	bit	less	
expensive	and	in	a	second,	I'll	show	you	an	easy	one	to	buy,	so	a	lot	
of	people	choose	fluorescents	for	their	indoor	gardens.	Yes,	your	
plants	need	light,	however,	if	you're	growing	sprouts	or	shoots	like	I	
mentioned	at	the	start,	those	don't	need	light.	If	you're	growing	an	
indoor	garden	and	you	have	no	lights	at	all,	you	probably	want	to	
start	by	growing	sprouts	and	shoots.	Now,	if	you	are	trying	to	grow	
your	plants	indoors	and	they're	getting	tall	and	spindly	like	the	plants	
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here	also	known	as	leggy,	this	means	that	you	definitely	need	light.	
You	want	to	get	this	under	a	lamp	as	soon	as	possible.	

	 Unless	you	have	a	greenhouse	that	you're	putting	your	plants	in,	
often	times,	you're	going	to	need	some	sort	of	lamp	over	your	plants	
that	just	putting	them	on	a	windowsill	in	front	of	a	window,	it	can	
sometimes	work.	It's	worth	a	shot	for	small	little	plants,	but	when	
you	start	to	have	more	plants	in	your	life	and	you	don't	want	them	to	
fail,	I	recommend	getting	a	light.	It's	an	investment	and	it	will	ensure	
your	success.	Would	you	rather	have	a	failed	plant	or	would	you	
rather	have	a	plant	that	nourishes	you	and	provide	you	with	food.	I	
would	vote	for	getting	the	lamp	and	making	sure	you	have	success.	

	 The	simplest	lamp	that	you	can	grab	that	many	people	is	referred	to	
as	a	shack	lamp.	It's	a	standard	full-spectrum	fluorescent	T5	lamp.	
Oftentimes,	it's	4-feet	long	and	usually	it	has	two	lamps.	It's	nice	to	
have	the	two	lamps	present	to	widen	the	amount	of	light	that	you	
have	because	you're	going	to	find	that	the	plants	grow	best	right	
under	that	light,	so	the	wider	it	is	the	better.	Now	the	only	downside	
here	is	that	this	is	4-feet	long	which	is	maybe	longer	than	many	
people	want	to	use	as	their	standard	module	length.	Remember	I	
mentioned	in	Brooklyn,	I	have	this	two	small	modules	and	they	were	
just	single	trays.	They	were	more	like	2-feet	wide.	I	bought	special	2-
foot	lamps.	

	 These	are	two	lamps	that	I've	used	and	I've	been	testing	both	of	
them	to	see	which	one	I	like	better,	the	fluorescent	and	the	LED.	I	like	
both	of	them.	I	haven't	notice	a	real	significant	difference	in	them,	
but	keep	in	mind,	I'm	not	growing	any	fruiting	vegetables.	I'm	
growing	just	greens.	If	you're	going	to	grow	plants	that	are	going	to	
fruit,	you	want	to	make	sure	that	the	fluorescent	light	or	the	LED	
light	is	definitely	full	spectrum.	In	this	case,	I	got	the	LED	light	that	
was	made	for	vegetative	growth	and	not	fruiting	growth,	so	it	was	a	
special	lamp.	Just	keep	that	in	mind	when	you're	making	that	
decision.	

	 I	grabbed	these	lights	again	because	they	were	2-feet	long	and	they	
fit	really	nicely	under	my	desk.	They	were	more	expensive	than	a	
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giant	4-foot	long	lamp.	If	I	wanted	to	save	some	money,	I	would	find	
a	place	to	put	that	4-foot	long	lamp	and	then	put	my	two	trays	side	
by	side	underneath	it	and	that	would	be	my	modular	size	that	I	
would	use	to	scale	up.	The	essential	is	getting	light	to	your	plants.	If	
you	are	using	fluorescent	lamps,	which	most	people	will,	you're	going	
to	want	to	have	your	plants	a	maximum	of	6	inches	from	those	lights.	
An	LED	light,	it	can	be	further	away,	but	most	people	are	going	to	be	
using	these	fluorescents,	so	get	your	plants	right	up	underneath	
those	lights.	

	 That's	how	you're	going	to	have	the	most	success.	The	height	of	your	
shelf	then	depends	on	what	you're	going	to	grow.	Most	salad	greens	
are	about	6	inches	tall	and	then	you	have	the	depth	of	your	tray	and	
you	have	the	space	between	the	greens	and	the	light	and	then	you	
have	thickness	of	the	light	itself.	If	you're	going	salad	greens,	a	12-
inch	shelf	height	can	work.	Sometimes,	it's	not	quite	tall	enough,	but	
it	does	work,	and	at	the	start,	when	your	plants	maybe	further	away	
from	that	light,	you	can	stick	a	couple	of	books	underneath	the	tray	
to	lift	it	up	to	the	light.	

	 Then	as	the	plants	grow	and	get	taller	and	they	need	more	space,	
you	can	take	out	the	books	and	lower	the	tray	again.	If	you're	
thinking	about	growing	something	taller	than	salad	greens	…	I'm	
going	to	say	this	here,	if	you're	thinking	about	simple,	you	want	to	be	
growing	salad	greens.	You	want	to	be	growing	pea	shoots,	sunflower	
shoots	and	herbs.	Those	things	are	going	to	easy.	They're	not	going	
to	take	up	much	height,	but	if	you	want	to	go	taller,	some	people	are	
going	to	think	about	growing	tomatoes	and	peppers,	you're	going	to	
need	more	height	and	you're	going	to	want	a	light	that's	more	
adjusted	or	a	shelf	that's	more	adjustable	to	give	you	more	space.	

	 You	might	need	2-	or	3-feet	tall	for	a	tomato	plant.	I'm	going	to	show	
you	some	varieties	that	are	dwarf	varieties	at	the	end	of	this	
presentation.	Then	another	essential	is	the	variety	that	you	choose	to	
grow.	At	the	end	of	this	presentation,	we're	going	to	talk	about	plant	
varieties,	so	I'm	not	going	to	talk	about	that	right	this	moment,	but	
that's	your	fourth	essential	that	you	need	to	decide	on.	The	fifth	
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essential	is	indoor	gardens	are	not	connected	to	the	earth,	so	they're	
going	to	need	some	fertilization	over	time.	

	 For	many	things	like	shoots,	pea	shoots,	sunflower	shoots,	sprouts,	
all	of	that	stuff	you	do	not	need	any	fertilizer,	so	you	can	just	go	
ahead,	keep	it	simple	and	just	grow	those.	If	you're	growing	salad	
trays,	salad	greens,	oftentimes	if	you	buy	a	good	potting	mix	that	has	
some	compost	in	it,	that	has	some	organic	matter	in	it,	you	don't	
really	need	to	fertilize	it,	but	if	you	grow	again	and	again	in	the	same	
place	and	you're	reusing	some	of	your	potting	mix,	these	fertilizers	
can	help	you	give	those	potting	mixes	a	boost	and	you	want	to	look	
for	organic.	You	want	to	look	for	the	OMRI	listing	and	the	CDFA	labels	
when	possible	when	you're	buying	these	fertilizers.	Look	at	the	
bottle.	It	will	tell	you	how	to	dilute	them.	

	 You're	not	going	to	pour	on	your	plants.	You're	going	to	dilute	it	
heavily	and	use	it	sparingly.	Every	two	weeks,	you	might	use	these	
fertilizers	if	you're	growing	a	lot	indoors,	especially	if	you're	growing	
big	plants	like	tomatoes	and	peppers	and	those	are	sort	of	things,	
you're	going	to	need	a	regular	fertilization	schedule	for	those	
containers	the	same	way	you	would	need	fertilizer	schedule	for	an	
outdoor	container	because	everything	the	plant	has	is	inside	that	
container.	It	has	nowhere	else	to	look	for,	so	you	need	to	bring	the	
fertilization	to	that	plant.	

	 Now	you	know	the	five	essentials	that	you	need	to	make	decisions	
about	in	order	to	create	some	sort	of	modular	system	that	can	scale	
up	and	I've	showed	you	the	simple	module	of	the	tray	for	the	shelf	
systems,	let's	talk	about	some	of	the	other	modular	systems	in	case	
those	are	things	that	you're	interested	in.	The	second	type	of	
modular	system	that	people	use	are	hanging	systems	and	there	are	
lots	of	products	or	do-it-yourself	projects	that	literally	hang	on	the	
walls	or	from	the	ceiling.	They're	cool.	They	look	good,	but	they	don't	
always	function	as	easily	as	the	shelf	systems.	

	 Here	are	the	draw	backs	to	these	systems	that	you	need	to	overcome	
or	just	be	okay	with	if	you're	thinking	about	using	the	hanging	
systems.	The	first	thing	is	that	check	to	see	if	whatever	containers	
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you're	using	to	hang	on	to	a	wall,	check	to	see	if	they're	self-watering	
or	not	or	even	if	they're	hanging	above	you	because	as	the	plants	
start	to	grow,	it's	not	easy	to	water	these	and	the	containers	are	
certain	sizes	and	you've	got	to	figure	out	how	you	can	get	your	
watering	can	in	there.	Shelf	systems	are	easy	to	automate.	I'm	going	
to	show	you	that	at	the	end	of	this	presentation.	These	wall	systems,	
they're	designed	to	be	beautiful	and	not	necessarily	for	ease	of	use.	

	 They	might	be	better	suited	sometimes	for	succulent	plants	that	
don't	require	a	lot	of	maintenance	like	edible	plants	do.	Imagine	how	
tall	you	would	need	to	be	to	water	the	plants	in	the	kitchen	here	on	
the	left	and	the	felt	system	like	the	image	in	the	center,	it's	cool	and	
the	felt	systems	that	hang	in	the	walls,	they're	great	for	outdoor	
where	water	can	just	drain	down	in	exterior	wall,	but	imagine	what	
felt	on	your	wall	all	day	indoors.	Not	so	great.	You	might	get	mold	or	
rat	issues	and	you	want	to	make	your	life	easy	with	your	indoor	
garden,	not	hard.	

	 Maybe	you	decide	that	you're	okay	with	something	because	it's	
beautiful	and	you	can	deal	with	the	extra	watering	each	day	but	
imagine	when	you're	replacing	the	potting	mix	inside	of	these	things	
because	you're	going	to	have	to	do	that	each	month	potentially.	
When	you're	growing	shoots,	you're	basically	growing	new	sets	every	
couple	of	weeks.	If	you're	doing	that,	is	it	going	to	be	a	pain	in	the	
butt?	In	other	words,	can	you	make	a	mess?	Trays,	like	I	was	showing	
you	with	the	shelf	system,	are	really	nice	to	use	and	easy	to	work	
with.	They're	flat.	

	 They	have	wide	mouths	for	you	to	work	with	and	people	try	to	
growth	food	in	everything,	but	if	it's	not	that	easy,	you're	going	to	
either	move	to	a	different	method	or	you're	simply	going	to	stop	
altogether.	I	recommend	keeping	it	super	easy	so	you	can	continue	
to	grow.	The	third	type	of	modular	system	that	people	choose	and	
this	is	a	real	popular	one	these	days,	it	works	great,	tower	gardens	
and	there	are	a	couple	of	different	types	and	styles.	This	is	the	type	
of	system	that	you	use	when	you	have	lots	of	floor	space.	If	you	are	
in	an	urban	center	and	you	have	a	small	space,	this	probably	isn't	a	
great	idea	for	you.	
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	 You	might	do	better	with	a	shelf	system.	These	are	also	great	for	
indoor	classrooms	and	you	can	grow	a	lot	of	food	with	just	this	one	
product.	You	could	scale	up	and	create	a	forest	of	these.	This	is	at	the	
O'Hare	Airport	for	people	who	have	gone	to	visit	it.	You	can	really	do	
some	really	cool	things	with	these	if	you	had	a	room	dedicated	to	
these.	Now,	just	keep	note	that	just	one	of	these	towers,	it's	already	
biggie	size.	If	you're	thinking	about	just	getting	started	for	the	first	
time,	you	might	want	a	little	shelf	garden	just	to	see	how	you	enjoy	
growing	food	before	you	invest	in	one	of	these.	It's	up	to	you.	

	 If	you	know	you're	just	diving	straight	in,	you	might	as	well	go	for	it,	
but	just	one	of	these,	it's	a	biggie	size.	One	of	these	modular	pieces	is	
pretty	big.	Now,	because	these	are	so	big,	there	is	also	stackable	
version.	If	you	don't	want	to	go	quite	as	tall,	but	you	want	to	try	this	
vertical	method,	see	how	it	goes	and	then	scale	up,	there	are	
stackable	versions	where	each	layer	can	be	added	in,	so	you	could	
start	with	a	couple	of	layers	and	then	start	growing	from	there.	These	
stackable	versions,	they	can	be	hydroponic	or	they	can	be	potting	
mix.	That's	what	makes	I	think	the	stacking	version.	

	 The	downfall	to	the	stacking	versus	the	tower	garden	is	that	the	
tower	garden	has	lights	that	have	a	built-in	system,	see	the	structure	
that	goes	around	that	tower	garden	where	you	can	install	your	grow	
lamps.	The	stackable	version	doesn't	have	that	and	so	you	need	to	
figure	out	how	you're	going	to	set	up	your	grow	lamps	around	the	
stackable	version	and	I	would	take	my	cues	from	what's	shown	on	
the	other	version	and	figure	out	a	way	to	put	them	vertically	the	
same	way.	If	you	are	interested	in	these	products	where	you	go	out	
and	just	buy	something	and	everything	comes	to	you,	you	can	start	
with	something	smaller.	There	is	these	little	mini-aerogardens	and	
they	work	wonders.	Chefs	love	these.	

	 Buying	a	bunch	of	these	is	not	as	cost	effective	as	some	of	the	shelf	
ideas	that	I	showed	you	or	the	tower	idea,	but	if	you	just	want	to	
grow	a	little	bit	of	herbs	and	vegetables	on	your	kitchen	counter,	this	
is	the	kind	of	all-in-one	kit	that	I	would	recommend.	People	love	
these.	They	work	really	well.	They	have	the	light	built	in.	Some	of	
them	even	synch	to	your	phone	to	tell	you	what's	needed	for	the	
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plants.	These	are	something	that	really	works	well	for	people	who	
want	just	a	mini-garden	on	their	kitchen	counter.	There's	one	last	
modular	size	and	that's	the	whole	room,	like	the	Ikea.	Imagine	having	
these	garden	pods	filling	your	house.	Who's	got	space	for	that?	

	 You	would	definitely	need	a	lot	of	experience	in	order	for	that	to	be	
your	modular	size.	Now,	you	know	these	five	essentials	that	with	
anyone	of	the	different	modular	sizes	that	you're	going	to	use,	there	
are	those	five	essentials	that	you	have	to	make	sure	you	cover	is	
what's	your	growing	medium,	what	kind	of	container	are	you	using,	
what	kind	of	light	are	you	using,	what	kind	of	plant	varieties	are	you	
using,	which	we're	going	to	talk	about	now	and	what	kind	of	
fertilizers	are	you	using.	Let's	move	in	to	this	third	stage	here	and	this	
is	all	about	making	your	garden	easier	with	varieties	that	do	well	
indoors	and	a	water	strategy	that	works	for	you.	

	 There	is	something	that	many	gardeners	don't	talk	about.	We	don't	
always	feel	like	gardening.	A	lot	of	us	like	the	fresh	food	more	than	
the	actual	tending	to	the	garden.	Have	you	ever	experienced	this?	
Even	I	have	experienced	this.	I	have	confession.	I	sometimes	go	for	
weeks	without	"gardening,"	without	doing	a	lot	of	physical	work.	
That	might	sound	crazy	coming	from	someone	who	teaches	tens	of	
thousands	of	people	how	to	grow	vegetables	and	herbs,	but	it's	true.	
While	I'm	not	actively	"gardening,"	my	plants	are	growing.	

	 They	growing	unsupervised	and	I'm	still	harvesting	fresh	food	for	my	
meals	because	I	know	the	minimum	the	plants	need	and	how	to	
automate	things,	so	I	don't	have	to	do	anything	else	besides	
harvesting.	Harvesting	to	me,	it	feels	joy.	It	feels	like	part	of	the	meal	
actually	more	than	it	feels	like	gardening.	A	lot	of	times,	I	realize	in	
my	world	I'm	like,	"Wow!	I	actually	don't	a	lot	of	gardening,"	because	
everything	is	automated.	What	you	need	to	remember	is	that	you're	
inviting	living	plants	into	your	world,	and	if	you	ignore	them	
completely,	they	will	die,	but	you	don't	have	to	watch	them	all	the	
time.	

	 You	can	set	up	your	system,	so	your	plants	thrive	even	if	you're	not	
around.	Here's	a	quick	story,	that	first	indoor	garden	of	mine	in	
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Brooklyn.	After	a	month	of	growing	all	my	salad	greens,	I	had	a	
business	trip	that	popped	up.	I	was	going	to	be	out	of	town	for	four	
days.	What	happens	to	vegetables	and	herbs	if	they	don't	have	the	
water	they	need	for	four	days?	Well,	they	will	most	certainly	die.	It	
felt	crazy	asking	a	neighbor	to	come	over	and	watch	these	two	little	
tiny	trays	of	salad	for	just	four	days.	I	came	up	with	an	alternative.	I	
use	this	trick	that	container	growers	use.	

	 You	may	have	seen	this	before.	It's	basically	inserting	a	bottle	of	
water	upside	down	in	each	of	my	trays	and	this	image	here	is	of	a	
wine	bottle	into	an	exterior	garden.	I	don't	have	pictures	from	these	
early	days,	but	what	I	did	is	I	basically	stuck	a	small	water	bottle,	like	
a	sort	of	drinking	water	bottle,	the	smaller	versions	and	I	basically	
put	that	upside	down	right	inside	my	tray,	put	it	right	up	against	the	
bottom	of	the	tray	because	the	bottom	of	the	tray	have	little	grooves	
so	the	water	could	kind	of	seep	out	in	between	those	grooves.	What	
happens	in	that	process	is	that	the	water	pressure	inside	the	soil	
that's	around	the	bottle,	it	keeps	the	water	from	flowing	out	of	the	
bottle	effortlessly.	

	 It	holds	it	inside	the	bottle	all	at	once,	and	then	as	needed,	that	
water	is	wicked	into	the	soil	gradually.	There	are	lots	of	sub-irrigated	
containers	that	are	available	on	the	market	that	do	this	for	you	and	
so	you	might	see	things	on	the	market	that	are	called	sub-irrigated,	
self-watering.	Essentially	how	they	work	is	they	have	a	little	water	
trough	at	the	bottom	and	then	the	wicking	pulls	the	moisture	up	into	
your	potting	mix	and	therefore	you	only	have	to	water	once	a	week	
the	water	through	and	it's	much	easier.	When	I	took	this	trip,	this	
didn't	exist	and	basically	I	had	created	my	own	self-wicking	very	
inexpensively	with	just	a	water	bottle	and	a	tray.	

	 They	basically	I	had	already	my	grow	lamp	set	up	on	a	timer	and	so	
that's	the	other	thing	about	your	essentials.	If	you	have	light	as	your	
essential,	you	want	to	make	sure	if	you	leave	that	it's	on	a	timer	to	go	
on	and	off.	The	plants	had	everything	they	needed	and	I	felt	
confident	they	would	survive	the	four-day	trip,	but	just	because	I'm	a	
total	geek,	I'm	a	geek,	I	set	up	a	webcam	to	watch	these	two	little	
trays	of	salad	to	make	sure	there	were	no	water	failures	and	the	last	
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thing	I	wanted	was	to	come	home	to	a	big	pile	of	water	on	my	desk	
and	dead	plants.	I	told	my	neighbor	that	I	might	call	them	if	I	needed	
them	to	go	in	and	clean	up	any	water	spill.	

	 There	it	was	every	night	I	would	tune	in	to	this	little	webcam	that	
was	featuring	my	indoor	garden	and	watching	it	growth.	Guess	what?	
Everything	did	great.	It	did	exactly	what	I	thought	it	would	do.	I	
returned	four	days	later,	celebrated,	harvested	myself	a	delicious	
salad	and	here's	the	really	cool	thing	that	I	learned	from	this	
experience	is	that	up	until	this	trip,	I've	been	watering	and	misting	
once	or	twice	a	day	depending	on	how	big	the	plants	were.	It	was	
just	sort	of	part	of	my	daily	routine.	Like	I	mentioned	at	the	start	of	
this	presentation,	it	can	be	a	daily	routine.	Up	until	this	trip,	that	is	
what	I	was	doing,	but	after	this	trip,	I	kept	using	that	water	bottle	
method	and	only	had	to	replace	the	water	once	a	week.	

	 Going	away	helped	me	simplify	my	process.	Now,	all	I	needed	to	do	
was	harvest	each	day	and	then	basically	I	was	reseeding	like	once	a	
week,	and	when	I	reseeded,	I	would	also	redo	the	water	bottle.	This	
one	little	trick	that	I	used	while	I	was	on	vacation,	it	made	my	indoor	
garden	maintenance	free,	so	it	could	grow	without	me	and	it	was	so	
simple.	This	is	how	simple	an	indoor	garden	can	be	for	you	too.	
Vacations,	they	can	actually	help	you	become	a	better	gardener.	
Oftentimes,	people	say	they	don't	garden	because	they	take	too	
many	vacations.	

	 They	don't	have	enough	time.	They	don't	want	to	come	home	to	
dead	plants,	but	if	you	set	up	your	system	for	the	days	that	you	are	
on	vacation,	then	it's	going	to	work	for	you	the	rest	of	the	time	that	
you're	there	without	having	to	do	anything.	Finding	a	water	strategy	
that	works	well	for	you	is	key	because	here's	the	thing	with	these	
indoor	gardens.	These	indoor	lights,	because	they're	close	to	your	
potting	mix,	that	potting	mix	can	heat	up	and	it	can	evaporate	quite	a	
bit	of	moisture	and	your	plants,	they're	in	these	containers	and	so	
they're	not	outside	in	the	soil	in	the	ground	where	they	can	have	
deeper	root	systems	and	draw	water	up	from	deep	within	the	earth.	
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	 That's	why	these	shallow	trays,	you	really	have	to	have	a	water	
strategy	because	evaporation	happens	and	then	there's	nowhere	for	
these	plants	to	find	more	water.	This	is	why	a	lot	of	people	choose	
hydroponics.	The	water	is	built	right	in	to	the	system	anyway,	but	
you	can	use	these	simple	ideals	like	inverted	water	bottles	like	I	did	
or	self-irrigating	or	sub-irritated	containers	and	have	the	same	effect.	
Now	one	word	of	caution,	whatever	water	strategy	you	use,	you	
want	to	think	about	how	water	could	damage	things	around	your	
indoor	garden	if	there's	a	failure.	What's	going	to	catch	the	water	if	
there's	a	failure?	How	much	water	does	it	have	to	catch?	

	 If	you	have	a	hydroponic	system,	it	can	be	a	lot	of	water.	If	it's	just	a	
single	water	bottle	in	a	tray,	that's	not	a	lot	of	water	to	catch.	What's	
going	to	catch	it?	What	materials	in	the	near	vicinity	if	you're	using	a	
shelf	system,	what's	under	that	could	be	damaged	and	do	you	want	
to	move	it	away	so	that	the	area	is	clear?	Find	this	simple	water	
strategy	for	yourself.	It's	going	to	be	important	for	your	success	with	
these	indoor	gardens,	so	that	everything	just	becomes	automated.	
The	next	piece	of	that	is	also	picking	varieties	that	do	well	indoors.	
First,	let's	talk	about	what	not	to	grow	indoors	because	there's	a	lot	
of	stuff	if	you're	just	getting	started	I	would	not	recommend	growing	
indoors.	

	 There	is	a	lot	of	big	stuff	to	not	grow	indoors.	If	you	have	experience,	
there	are	plants	that	you	can	experiment	with	indoors,	but	if	you're	
just	getting	started,	why	would	you	make	your	life	any	harder	than	it	
had	to	be?	The	plants	that	are	crossed	off	here	on	this	slide	are	going	
to	be	more	difficult	to	grow	indoors.	Start	with	something	easier.	Just	
to	tell	you	why	I've	crossed	off	the	things	I've	crossed	off,	some	of	
them	are	just	big	and	don't	make	any	sense	like	corn	and	okra.	These	
are	really	big	plants.	Not	going	to	be	very	manageable	unless	you	
have	an	attached	greenhouse	to	your	house.	

	 Oftentimes,	these	are	plants	that	want	hotter	temperatures	too.	
Your	indoor	temperatures,	some	of	those	plants,	they	want	like	80	
degrees.	Are	you	going	to	have	your	indoor	temperature	80	degrees	
inside	of	your	house?	That's	why	some	of	these	things	are	crossed	
off.	Things	like	eggplant	is	crossed	off	for	that	reason	as	well.	There	
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are	some	varieties	of	eggplant	that	are	dwarf	varieties	that	can	be	
grown	indoors,	but	the	trick	with	eggplant	is	that	for	some	of	these	
plants	when	you're	growing	in	that	like	hotter	temperatures,	they're	
more	susceptible	to	not	producing	fruit	when	they	are	cold	and	
eggplant	is	something	that	I	find	pretty	finicky	indoors.	

	 I	choose	not	to	grow	it	indoors	because	my	house	is	usually	set	at	a	
lower	temperature.	It's	usually	set	somewhere	between	60	and	72	
and	it	doesn't	do	well	for	the	eggplant	which	really	like	some	hotter	
temperatures.	What	you	might	notice	is	what	is	on	the	list	are	a	lot	of	
greens	and	what	I	do	recommend	for	these	trays,	I	keep	talking	
about	these	shelf	systems	being	the	simplest,	easiest	possible	way	
for	you	to	get	started	and	have	food	on	your	plate	in	like	a	week,	
have	I	drilled	that	in	enough	yet?	

	 The	best	part	about	these	salad	greens	is	that	they	are,	remember	I	
talked	about	cut	and	come	again	when	we	talked	about	regrowing	
food	that	you	could	buy	at	the	grocery	store,	salad	greens	are	all	
mound-type	plants,	lettuces,	mustard	greens.	These	are	all	things	
that	you	can	cut	and	they	will	come	back	again.	You	can	harvest	
them	a	couple	of	times	and	then	plant	new	seeds.	It	takes	about	
three	or	four	weeks	to	grow	a	tray	of	salad	greens	from	seed	into	
harvest.	One	of	the	reasons	why	I	like	potting	mix	over	hydroponics	is	
exactly	this	reason.	

	 Hydroponics,	it's	harder	to	start	from	seed	because	of	the	way	that	it	
is	set	up,	but	with	these	trays,	look	at	how	densely	and	lushly	you	can	
grow	in	all	these	greens	in	one	of	these	trays	and	just	a	couple	of	
weeks,	three	or	four	weeks.	To	show	you	my	system,	let's	say	you	
have	two	trays	like	I	did	in	Brooklyn.	This	is	the	simple	way	to	have	a	
nonstop	supply	of	lettuces	with	just	two	trays.	Are	you	ready?	What	
you	do	is,	and	here	I'm	showing	two	halves	of	the	tray	but	you	can	
also	do	this	with	one	full	tray	being	one	thing	and	one	full	tray	being	
another,	so	two	trays,	what	you	do	is	tray	number	one	you're	going	
to	seed	it	on	day	one	when	you	get	started.	

	 It's	going	to	be	ready	to	harvest	around	21	days	and	it's	going	to	be	
your	first	set	of	salad	greens	and	then	you're	going	to	harvest	again	
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at	28	days	because	after	you	cut	it,	it's	going	to	grow	back.	Then	
you're	going	to	cut	it	again	and	guess	what?	It's	going	to	grow	back	
again	at	35	days.	I	know	that	you're	probably	not	going	to	cut	it	all	
the	same	day	because	you're	probably	going	to	have	salads	here	and	
there.	You're	probably	going	to	be	cutting	this	more	than	once	a	
week.	You	might	cut	a	piece	of	it	one	day	and	then	the	next	day	cut	
another	piece	of	it,	but	just	in	general,	once	a	week,	you'll	be	
harvesting	the	whole	tray.	

	 Then	basically,	the	second	tray,	you're	going	to	seed	it	on	day	21,	so	
that	it's	ready	three	weeks	later	on	day	42.	If	you	look	at	the	days	the	
first	tray	you've	harvested	on	day	21,	28,	35,	the	next	week	would	be	
42.	Now,	your	next	tray	is	ready	for	you	and	basically	the	first	tray	
you	reseed	it,	so	then	it's	ready	in	three	weeks.	Then	in	these	three-
week	increments,	you	basically	go	back	and	forth	between	each	tray	
and	you	get	a	nonstop	supply.	Really	with	two	trays,	you	can	have	
this	amazing	amount	of	fresh	greens	in	your	life.	This	is	what's	called	
succession	planting	in	gardening	and	here	you	can	do	it	really	simply	
indoors	with	just	two	trays.	I	recommend	growing	these	trays	of	
salads	and	I'll	give	you	a	little	tip	here.	

	 I	like	mixing	in	herbs.	I	like	mixing	in	things	like	dill	and	fennel	and	
cilantro	and	basil.	Anything	that	I	can	throw	in	there	that	will	add	a	
little	bit	of	flavor.	I	like	putting	that	into	my	salad	tray.	Sometimes,	I'll	
put	it	at	the	end	of	the	tray	so	that	I	can	grow	it	a	little	bit	separately	
from	the	salad	in	case	it	grows	at	a	different	rate	than	the	salad	does.	
Sometimes,	I	just	mix	it	in.	Play	with	it,	mix	and	match.	You're	going	
to	find	amazing	results	the	more	you	try	this.	Root	vegetables,	so	
we're	talking	a	lot	about	greens,	roots	vegetables,	indoor	gardens,	do	
they	mix?	Well	not	especially	great	but	they	can	be	done.	If	you	want	
to	root	vegetables,	get	ready	for	a	challenge.	

	 You're	going	to	be	experimenting	here	a	bit	and	if	you	are	attempting	
these	root	vegetables	indoors,	there's	a	couple	of	things	to	know.	
One	is	that	you	really	need	a	deeper	container	with	at	least	12	inches	
of	potting	mix	because	you	have	these	roots	that	are	going	to	grow	in	
especially	if	you	have	carrots	growing	in	and	yaya	carrots	and	
Hercules	carrots	are	two	carrots	that	are	kind	of	shorter	and	good	for	
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these	containers	and	beets	and	turnips	and	all	these	things	are	a	little	
bit	more	shallow,	but	their	roots	are	very	deep.	You	need	a	good	12-
inch	container	which	means	if	you	have	a	shelf	and	a	light,	you	need	
an	even	taller	shelf	to	accommodate	those	big	plants.	

	 The	other	thing	that	you	should	know	about	root	vegetables	in	
containers	is	that	you	have	to	have	a	good	organic	phosphorus	
source	or	else,	these	roots	will	not	turn	in	to	big	pumped	vegetables.	
That's	what's	going	to	help	them.	Looking	for	in	terms	of	your	
fertilization,	we	talked	about	earlier	one	of	the	essentials	with	
fertilization.	Every	couple	of	weeks,	you	want	to	find	an	organic	
phosphorus	source,	so	that	those	things	can	grow	in.	If	they	don't	
grow	in,	no	big	deal.	Simply	enjoy	all	of	those	greens.	You	got	radish	
greens,	beet	and	turnip	greens.	

	 Those	are	all	delicious	if	they	are	sauteed	with	garlic	and	carrot	tops	
make	a	fresh	tasting	pesto	and	actually	I	like	carrot	tops	sometimes	
in	my	salad	too,	baby	carrot	tops.	These	are	all	edible	things	that	you	
can	add	into	your	diet	even	though	they	don't	grow	into	root	
vegetables.	Now,	you're	probably	wondering	about	the	bigger	
vegetables	now.	Like	I	know	everybody	is	always	wondering	about	
tomatoes	because	that's	always	people's	favorite.		There	are	other	
fruiting	plants	that	are	fairly	easy	to	growth	indoors	as	well	once	you	
have	a	little	bit	of	experience	and	those	are	cucumbers,	zucchini,	
peppers	and	beans	and	peas.	

	 You	will	need	a	little	bit	more	elaborate	setup	than	simply	trays	or	
containers	like	we've	been	talking	about	because	these	are	larger	
plants.	They	need	space	to	vine	and	some	of	the	different	ways	that	
you	can	grow	these,	you	can	actually	do	the	hanging	version	for	
tomatoes	and	actually	grow	them	upside	down.	You	could	also	do	
this	for	cucumbers	or	peppers,	anything	that's	a	fruiting	vegetable	
where	if	you're	using	gravity	to	your	benefit	by	hanging	them	and	
keep	in	mind	that	you	do	want	to	figure	out	a	good	light	source	for	
these	as	they	are	hanging	from	your	ceiling.	

	 If	you	aren't	hanging	them,	you	do	need	to	figure	out	a	vertical	way	
for	them	to	grow	and	here's	a	mini-trellis	that's	available.	This	is	like	
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a	mini-earth	box	with	a	little	mini-trellis	and	so	you	can	use	these	
little	trellises	to	attach	your	plants.	Let's	see,	with	these	different	
fruiting	vegetables,	the	other	thing	that	can	happen	indoors	is	…	
Pollination	is	something	that	typically	happens	outside	for	a	lot	of	
these	plants,	ants,	bees,	birds,	whatever,	they	kind	of	shake	up	the	
plants	a	little	bit,	some	even	tomato	plants	that	are	"self-pollinating."	
The	bees	and	the	insects	really	help	the	pollen	to	transfer.	To	have	
your	plants	indoors,	you	probably	want	a	little	paint	brush	to	help	
that	pollination	happen.	

	 Even	though	like	I	mentioned	some	of	these	plants	they	do	have	this	
mechanism	where	they	sort	of	self-pollinate,	you're	going	to	ensure	
more	success	if	you	actually	go	and	then	hand	pollinate.	Let's	talk	
about	your	varieties	because	that's	what's	really	important	here.	You	
want	to	use	dwarf	bush	or	determinate	varieties	as	they	are	the	
smallest	plants	and	so	it's	going	to	be	much	easier	for	you	to	grow	
smaller	plants	indoors	than	to	grow	something	that	is	spreading	
across	your	entire	house.	You	don't	want	to	choose	indeterminate	
varieties	because	those	are	the	ones	where	they	vine	and	you	don't	
want	to	grow	those	unless	you	have	a	place	to	wrap	those	vines	
around	and	around	and	around.	

	 You	want	to	pick	things	that	are	dwarf	meaning	small,	bush	which	
usually	refers	to	vegetables	that	grow	in	a	sort	of	compact	bush	
versus	vining	outward	or	determinate	which	means	that	they	have	a	
size	to	which	they	grow	and	beyond	that,	they	just	don't	grow	any	
bigger,	so	dwarf	bush	or	determinate	varieties.	I	wanted	to	share	a	
couple	of	varieties	that	do	really	well	indoors	because	this	is	where	
you	really	can	have	some	good	success.	In	terms	of	tomatoes,	I've	
seen	people	have	fabulous	success	with	these	tiny	tim	and	small	fry	
and	patio	hybrid	tomatoes.	Personally,	I	love	the	super	chilis	as	a	
really	beautiful	bush	of	peppers.	It's	a	hot	pepper,	so	there's	hot	and	
sweet	peppers	listed	here.	

	 Then	a	couple	of	notes,	if	you're	thinking	about	cucumbers	and	
squash,	even	though	these	are	smaller	varieties,	these	are	pretty	
large	plants,	so	keep	that	in	mind.	They're	pretty	large	plants.	Then	
there	are	bush	beans,	like	provider	and	blue	lake	that	grow	to	a	
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certain	size	that	you	could	be	growing	indoors,	but	just	keep	in	mind	
that	while	you	can	grow	beans	indoors,	it's	not	super	exciting.	
There's	not	a	lot	of	yield	for	the	amount	of	space	that	it	takes	up	and	
the	amount	of	time	it	takes.	It	might	not	be	the	best	use	of	your	
space	and	your	time.	Peas,	I	find	the	same	thing	that	for	…	The	cool	
thing	about	pea	plant	is	that	you	can	actually	eat	a	lot	of	the	plant	
when	it's	nice	and	soft	and	it's	small.	

	 For	the	most	part,	what	I	enjoy	most	are	the	pea	shoots,	and	for	the	
pea	shoots,	there	are	particular	varieties	that	I	enjoy	growing	
because	they	don't	have	a	lot	of	tendrils	that	get	stuck	in	your	throat.	
That's	how	I	pick	my	pea	shoot	varieties	as	a	very	particular	one	and	
so	that's	listed	here	as	well.	Now	you've	discovered	the	simple	way	
to	regrow	vegetables	on	your	countertop.	As	our	first	simple	
strategy,	how	to	create	your	first	modular	step	to	an	indoor	garden,	I	
recommend	those	trays,	keep	it	simple	and	then	also	how	to	
automate	your	watering	and	to	choose	the	right	varieties.	

	 Now,	your	next	step	is	get	on	out	there	and	experiment	or	I	should	
say	get	on	in	there	because	it's	indoor	gardening	and	then	don't	
forget	to	go	to	growyourownvegetables.org	to	download	of	your	
copy	of	The	Vegetable	And	Herb	Varieties	That	Work	Well	For	Indoor	
Gardens.	Indoor	gardens	are	a	great	way	to	put	fresh	food	on	your	
plate	all	year	long	no	matter	what	the	weather	is	like	outdoors,	or	
even	if	you	have	no	space	for	an	outdoor	garden,	you	can	get	started	
anytime,	and	imagine	in	just	weeks,	you're	going	to	be	able	to	enjoy	
harvest	and	enjoy	a	green	lifestyle	surrounded	by	plants	that	nourish	
you,	heart	and	soul,	for	long-term	vitality.	

Marjory:	 Well	I	just	love	Stacey's	enthusiasm	and	her	bubbliness,	and	how	
much	fun	she	is,	and	gosh	a	lot	of	those	images	were	just	amazing.	I	
can't	wait	until	I	go	through	O'Hare	Airport,	'cause	I	wanna	go	see	
that	garden	tower	exhibit,	and	sneak	a	few	leaves.	But	if	you	wanna	
pick	up	that	guide,	Stacey	Has	the	Best	Varieties	to	Grow,	click	that	
button	on	the	right	there,	and	then	you	can	download	that.	

	 And	then	also	Stacey	is	just	a	regular,	awesome	gardening	teacher,	
and	has	a	whole	series	of	courses	on	gardening,	especially	for	
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beginners.	How	to	get	started.	And	then,	how	to	harvest.	And	how	to	
plant.	And	even	how	to	process.	And	I	think	she	might	even	be	
dabbling	in	cooking.	But	Stacey's	got	it	going	on.	

	 Start	small	though,	and	pick	up	that	guide	here	on	the	best	vegetable	
varieties	to	grow	for	small,	tight	spaces	inside.	And,	it's	really	inspired	
me.	I	haven't	done	a	lot	of	indoor	gardening,	but	I'm	actually	thinking	
of	setting	somethin'	up.	I	might	splurge	on	one	of	those	LED	lights.	
They	look	kinda	cool.	

	 Anyway,	this	is	Marjory	Wildcraft.	Down	below	the	button	to	get	in	
touch	with	Stacey,	is	the	Homegrown	Food	Summit.	The	entire	
package.	You	can	own	this	presentation,	as	well	as	all	the	other	30-
something	presentations	that	we	have	here.	

	 And	especially	that	one	with	Dr.	Lee	on	A.I.	and	the	future	of	food.	
That	was	an	amazing	deal,	and	will	definitely	inspire	you	for	growing	
more	of	your	own	food.	But	that	summit	package	right	there,	if	you	
notice,	we	don't	have	any	outside	advertising.	This	is	a	user	
supported	community.	And	your	purchase	is	deeply,	deeply,	deeply	
appreciated.	This	is	Marjory	Wildcraft,	and	you're	participating	at	the	
Homegrown	Food	Summit.	

	

	


